


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 7 MARCH 2024
AT CHUTE THE VILLAGE HALL


21/24 OPEN FORUM
10 members of the public were present.  

Huw Lovesey had submitted the following questions prior to the meeting:

1. Did the Cross Keys ask for a temporary closure of the footpath across the front of the pub and are the keys on the front of the pub being saved during demolition?  In answer to this question, the parish council said they were not aware that an official request had been made to divert the footpath, it would obviously be unsafe to allow walkers to access the official footpath whilst demolition is taking place. Due process has not been followed and the footpath diversion needs to be clearly signed whilst the temporary footpath is in place. The Cross Keys wall sign is being retained by the owners and will be put on the new house. Cllr Wall advised that the owners are offering the main pub sign to anyone who would like to restore it. There will be a container for salvageable items on site during the demolition process.

2. Regarding the planning application for the Old Vicarage to remove trees and hedging, will the Council be supporting the cutting down of two Holm Oaks and the removal of a Yew hedge?  In answer to this question, this planning application came in after the meeting agenda had been finalised/posted so it was not an agenda and could not be discussion at the meeting but Cllr Wall suggested that the parish council request a site meeting to review the proposed tree works.

3.Have the Council heard from WCC planning regarding Stable Cottage at Standen House and its greater than 30% size increase?  Cllr Hopton replied by referring to the recent email from Michael Kilmister (Neighbourhood Planning Manager at WCC) in response to the Parish Council’s concerns about this planning decision.  The Chutes Design Guide is a planning material consideration to inform decision making on planning applications.  Essentially it is guidance for developers and individuals to encourage good design.  The planning officer justified permission for the replacement building on the grounds of the context of the site (within a private estate) and the required use of the building (to provide appropriate staff accommodation) and the fact that it is mainly concealed from the public realm.  It was considered that the proposed works, taken as a whole, are of an acceptable scale, mass and design in relation to the main house.  Therefore, the planning officer took the view that the increased size above the 30% GIA increase quoted in the Chute Design Guide is acceptable in this case. It should be remembered that the Parish Council only has an advisory role in planning applications and that Wiltshire County Council makes the final decision.   

4. I asked a question in January regarding the posts placed on a green area at Chute Standen, but the answer hasn’t been minute’d, Could it be included in this months’ minutes?  Cllr Parr responded saying that the posts were put up by a diligent contractor and could easily be removed if people object to them. His impression was that they had generally been well received and helped protect the grass. Cllr Parr agreed with a member of the public who commented that it was much harder to protect the small triangle near the green which is constantly driven over.

5. Are the piles of laburnum at the top of Forest Lane to be cleared away? Cllr Harker volunteered to remove the cut branches and take them to the village hall where they can be burnt.

Several parishioners attended the meeting to object to the idea of having speed indicator devices on Hatchet Hill and Butts Hill. The Clerk had received written objections from Fiona Libby, Mark Geraghty, Annie Griffiths and Gary King. David Brown had not objected but asked for greater parish consultation before the matter is progressed further. The minutes of the previous meeting were thought to be ambiguous by implying that the matter to install speed indicator devices at the top of Hatchct Hill and Butts Hill was going ahead, but this was not the case. In reality The Clerk was only asked to progress getting quotes for installing posts so that the cost implications could be properly evaluated should the parish wish to install speed indicator signs. It was discussed that other traffic calming measures should be considered like white road markings displaying the speed limit, pinch points and better road cleaning, so the markings remain visible.  
Chute is not a rat run or cut through and does not have the traffic problems experienced by neighbouring parishes. Chute is a rural environment and speed indicator devices are urban and unsightly. Cllr Wall explained that the question of speeding and how to curb it has been on the agenda on and off for over 15 years. The Parish Council take the problem of speeding very seriously and will investigate alternative traffic calming measures such as village gates, speed bumps and zig zag lines on the road. Cllr Williams said that the parish council should report to WCC on-line if existing road markings need to be renewed. 

It was suggested that parishioners’ are the main culprits of speeding in the parish (along with delivery drivers) and a request should be put into the Chute Chronicle reminding residents to slow down and to look out for children playing in the villages.
 
Andrew Wheatley-Hubbard of Lower House Farm came to explain his planning application. He advised that they are making improvements to the 1980’s extension and to the energy efficiency of the house by installing better windows, insultation and solar panels. The roadside barns are not suitable for solar panels as they are visible from the road, so they are going to be installed at the back of his field. The bunding is already in situ and they will be out of sight. 

PCSO Rupinder Kaur came to the meeting to introduce herself and provide an update on policing matters in the area. She said off-roaders continue to be the main problem along with hare coursing and drugs. Sheds have also been damaged. She advised that if we have speeding issues in the parish we should raise this concern with her and she will be able to get the speed unit to come out and assess the problem. PCSO Kaur also confirmed that there are only two members of the local Rural Crime Team (both women), although there are nine in the team covering a wider area. The Rural Crime Team is based in Tidworth. All 999 responses go to Salisbury.   
PCSO Rupinder Kaur requested to be invited to future parish council meetings. 

22/24 PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk136944740]Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Parr (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Hopton, Cllr Harker, Cllr Taylor, Cllr Alderson and Cllr Rudland were present. Cllr Williams (WCC) was present. The Clerk was in attendance. 

23/24 APOLOGIES
There were no apologies.

24/24 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest. Cllr Parr declared an interest in the second and third planning applications on the agenda and would not vote on them.

25/24 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 1 February 2024 were proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Rudland. The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record.

26/24 PLANNING
PL/2023/11133 Lowerhouse Farm, Chute Cadley – External rendering/internal alterations - Support
PL/2024/01565 Fosgate House, Upper Chute – Garden room to rear elevation - Support
PL/2024/02028 West Yard, Dummer Lane, Chute Standen - Demolition of two curtilage 
listed buildings to be replaced with two buildings of a similar design on a similar footprint - Support

27/24 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams submitted his report to The Clerk prior to the meeting and it is attached to the minutes.

Cllr Harker asked how Chute could get a share of the increased highways budget and Cllr Williams advised that we will need to put forward requests and that the first hour of the next area board meeting on 18 March in Tidworth is assigned to highways matters and anybody wishing to attend is welcome.

28/24 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH) 
Cllr Harker thanked Huw Lovesey for preparing a very comprehensive report on where every roadside gully is in the parish and it was agreed that this report should be published on the parish website.
Cllr Harker confirmed that the parish council will not at present pursue the idea of installing speed indicator devices and will investigate alternative traffic calming measures. Cllr Rudland asked if we could look at getting 20mph speed limits introduced but there is a national policy consultation called ‘20’s Plenty’ taking place and this is primarily being trialled in congested city centres and is not available for minor roads/rural areas. Part of the problem is that it would be hard to enforce, even if we could get a 20mph speed limit implemented.
The Clerk has sent a request to Paul Bollen, WCC Highways, for the white lines on roads be reinstated in Upper Chute. An e-mail acknowledgement has been received saying that WCC Highways are currently extremely busy dealing with a high volume of emergency weather related issues and hope to respond soon.
Cllr Wall reminded the meeting that the stop sign at the bottom of Hatchet Hill is invisible due to the resurfacing work and also needs to be reinstated.

A request by a resident has been made to resurface the lane in Upper Chute from the corner of the green up past Fosgate House to The Old Vicarage as the road edging is very broken up and there are large potholes. 
Overgrown roadside hedges in Upper Chute have been cut back by parishioners. Thank you.
Footpaths (AR/MA)
Cllr Rudland said that she is still waiting for a few way-markers from WCC and she will chase up the landowner about repairing the broken stile on Chut17. Cllr Rudland said that enforcing restrictions on a right of way designated as a BOAT (Byway Open to All Traffic) was extremely difficult, as is the case at Ladys Lawn.

Cllr Alderson questioned why Chut16 had no footpath sign and said that a way-marker could be placed on the gate on Flashets Lane. Cllr Hopton said the footpath was accessible and the gate was always unlocked and she would ensure that the path is mowed in future so the route is clearly marked.

King George Playing Field
Cllr Wall said that quotations for flooring have been received and this should go ahead. The pavilion is going to be deep cleaned by a professional cleaning company. The redecoration quotes came in @ £5,000 so it was decided to leave this for now. Cllr Wall advised that a VAT reclaim in the amount of £768 has been submitted and that field maintenance will commence this March.

Village Hall (CW)
Cllr Wall reported that the Valentines Lunch had been a success, and that the hall has had a good couple of months.  Approximately £200 pcm is raised from coffee mornings and lunches, however the fixed costs are in excess of £300 pcm. One of the large windows is rotten and needs replacing. A Hive system is being considered so the heaters can be switched on remotely via mobile phone an hour or so before a booking without the need for someone to drive to the hall. A recent event held in the garden of the hall organised by Max Casson contributed £150 and the party was over  by 11pm and the area left in a clean and tidy condition. 

Allotments (MT)
Cllr Taylor said there was nothing to report regarding the allotments.
Village Design Guide (MH)
Cllr Hopton presented the mock-up of the proposed printed version of the VDG explaining that the thin back and front covers will be replaced with thicker ones.  It was agreed that 12 copies should be printed, the cost of which will be shared evenly with Chute Forest PC.  The Parish Clerks will each hold 6 copies and these will be available on request to be viewed or borrowed temporarily by residents of the villages.   The VDG is primarily an online document and can be viewed on the Parish Council website along with the Checklists which for ease of use can be dowloaded separately.  Cllr Williams will be asked to ensure that the document is also available on the Wiltshire Council website.   

29/24 FINANCE
The bank reconciliation and the corresponding bank statements for January and February were circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. Parish Council funds were £9,256.28 reconciled to the February statement. The Chairman signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

The record of payments made and received since the last meeting is as follows:
[bookmark: _Hlk73460116]
Payments Made:
27/02/2024	Clerks Salary – February			£   238.51
27/02/2024	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58

Payments Received:
None
[bookmark: _Hlk154652132]Payments for approval via online banking:
27/03/2024	Clerks Salary – March				£   238.51
27/03/2024	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58

The above payments were then proposed by Cllr Alderson and seconded by Cllr Rudland.

30/24 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION
Cllr Harker advised that the water level in the Chute Cadley Pond had gone down by 18 inches and the frogspawn needs to be removed before the start of the pond refurbishment in the next 2-3 weeks. A site meeting will be arranged with the contractors before any work takes place and the pond area needs to be cleared of anything anybody wishes to retain. Cllr Wall will ask for volunteers to do this via the village WhatsApp group chat.
There is no further update on the wellhead in Lower Chute.

It was again mentioned whether the parish was planning to light a beacon to commemorate the 80th anniversary of D-Day on Thursday, 6 June 2024.

Cllr Hopton advised that there will be a drinks party held in Chute on 19 April so that local people can meet the Police Commissioner. An invitation will be extended to all residents.

The land in Upper Chute at the top of Forest Lane is quite a considerable size now that the Laburnum tree has come down and it was suggested that the parish should submit a village green application so that this land can be freely enjoyed by parishioners in perpetuity. The Clerk will investigate how to make a village green application for further discussion at the April meeting.


The meeting closed at 9.05pm.


The next Meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday, 4 April 2024 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall

Wiltshire Councillor Town and Parish Report March ’24
 Wiltshire Council agreed its budget for 2024/25 at the Full Council meeting on Tuesday 20 February.  I am pleased that the Council plans to continue with its prudent and preventative approach, putting it in a strong position to deliver on its Business Plan priorities to ensure high quality services for Wiltshire's residents, businesses, and communities.  
Continued sensible financial management means that the Council is forecasting a modest underspend of £634k for the 2023/24 financial year.  From this strong position, the council has planned its budget for the next three years, so that it isn’t reliant on reserves to balance budgets to deliver day-to-day services.  
In 2024/25, an additional £36m will support the council's service budgets, with nearly £25m of that going on adult and children's services.  Overall, the council's proposed budget for 2024/25 stands at around £486m - more than half is spent on adult and children's social care services. The recent children’s services Ofsted inspection recognised the positive impact that the focus on prevention is having and was rated Outstanding.    
The most significant spending in 2024/25 will be:
· Adult services - £179.4m
· Families and children - £70.8m
· Environment - £49.5m
· Highways and transport - £43m
· Education and skills - £35.1m
This prudent and preventative plan means that further investment can be made to improve services and infrastructure.  Despite the challenging financial climate nationally, Wiltshire Council will still be investing in key services and programmes. The council has allocated an extra £10m over the next two years to spend on filling potholes, road resurfacing and verge repairs.  This funding is in addition to the £25.9m the council receives from the Government for Highways Maintenance.  Also included in the budget is an additional £1 million investment into extra gully cleaning work and reactive pothole filling. This is on top of the £1 million that was invested into improving drainage in 2022 and will effectively treble drain-clearing work since 2021.
Another £1m has also been allocated in 2024/25 for the Wiltshire Towns Programme to help create and support vibrant town centres. The council is also focussing on strengthening its work around enforcement, building on the significant reduction in fly-tipping because of its work since 2021. 
The capital programme for 2024/25 has been budgeted at around £285m and details the council's investment in the improvement and maintenance of the county's infrastructure.  Some of the capital spend in 2024/25 will be:
· building and refurbishing council houses - £45m
· structural maintenance and bridges - £21m
· A350 Chippenham & Melksham bypass ongoing work - £18m
· Trowbridge and Salisbury Future High Streets - £11m
· highways investment plan - £7m
· property carbon reduction programme inc. solar canopies - £5m
· investment in leisure centres - £3m
· Trowbridge Leisure Centre - £800k (with more than £20m allocated in subsequent financial years)

The council receives nearly 84% of its funding from local taxes, business rates and council tax, and is dependent on increases in these to deliver services to Wiltshire's residents, communities, and businesses. Therefore, Wiltshire Council is proposing a 2.99% for its element of council tax, plus a 2% levy to be spent solely on adult social care. This will mean an increase of £1.65 per week for those with a Band D property at an annual charge of £1,805.73.  This balanced budget ensures that Wiltshire Council can deliver much needed services and continue to invest for the future.
More locally, I attended a meeting of the Tidworth Community Area Health and Wellbeing Group, and the Rev Tim Laundon led a discussion on social isolation and loneliness in the community area. 
Tidworth Area Board will meet on Monday 18th March, 7pm at the Tidworth Civic Centre. There will be a Highways presentation followed by a Q&A session, with senior Highways staff and the Cabinet Member in attendance, and this will be followed by a shortened business meeting to discuss grant applications and Partner updates.






